MINUTES
MINUTES of the meeting of WESSEX SYNOD on Thursday 27th February 2025 on Zoom at 7.00pm.
The Moderator constituted Synod.
The Moderator advised that the meeting was being recorded only for the purposes of Minute taking and that the recording will be deleted once the Minutes are written.
The Moderator led opening devotions. A video was screen-shared, from the Gospel Stories by Perfect Little Gentlemen, story teller Phil Summers, Luke 9:28-43. The Moderator spoke on the passage and a hymn was shared, “Transfigured Christ, none comprehends”, by Alan Gaunt, and the Moderator led in prayer.
The Moderator gave instruction on the use of the “raise hand” function and the “yes” “no” function in the React tab on Zoom.
25S01 Welcome: The Moderator welcomed three ecumenical representatives, Reverend Sonia Hicks, Chair of the Northampton Methodist District; Father Aidan Murray, Episcopal Vicar for Ecumenical Affairs, representing the Roman Catholic Bishop of Arundel and Brighton; and Revd Hayley Young, Regional Minister Team Leader of the Southern Counties Baptist Association. The Moderator also welcomed those attending for the first time.
25S02 Attendance: 
23		URC Ministers and CRCWs
	34	Church representatives
	0	Ministers of other denominations
	2	Retired Ministers/CRCWs
	0	Ordinands
	16	Others holding Synod appointments
	7	Visitors
	82	Total

25S03 Apologies: The Clerk stated that 32 apologies had been received at the time of the meeting, of which approximately 22 are voting members as listed below:
	3	URC Ministers 
	12	Church Representatives 
	2	Ministers of other denominations 
	0	Ordinands 
	10	Retired Ministers 
	7	Others 
	34	Total
25S04 Minutes of the last meeting, Saturday 12th October 2024: The Clerk reported that these had been circulated after the last meeting and more recently in the Synod papers. The Clerk reported that a couple of amendments had been indicated following the first circulation and these had been included in the Minutes published in the papers for the present meeting. The Minutes of the last meeting as published in the Synod papers were agreed.
25S05 Matters Arising: None.
25S06 Pastoral News: The Moderator directed members of Synod to the Update on Ordinands, Ministerial and Church Changes included in the Synod Papers. The Moderator commented:
i. That Kirsty-Ann Mabbott will be commissioned and inducted as CRCW at Holy Family Blackbird Leys on 27th April 2025 at 3pm. The Moderator is hoping that all members of Synod will be advised of inductions and such Synod events by email in the future to enable attendance. 
ii. That three ministers are celebrating Jubilees in 2025 as indicated in the update and these will be marked formally at the October meeting of Synod.
iii. On the retirement of Robert Barthram and extended the best wishes of Synod to Robert and Viv Barthram.
iv. That since the publishing of the papers news has been received that Philip Woods, who is serving in the Presbyterian Church USA, will be retiring in March 2025.
v. That sadly Waterside, Emsworth closed on 13th December 2024 and Fordingbridge URC on 31st December 2024.
vi. On the sad news of the deaths of Iain Stewart and Brian Coward.
The Moderator led Synod in silent remembrance and led in prayer for all those individuals and churches mentioned in the Update.
25S07 Ministries & Learning Committee: Tony Brett presented the report and advised of a typo in section 2.3 the fifth bullet point in the Word version of the papers: “Revd Michael Hodgeson” to read “Revd Michael Hodgson”, and:
i. Commented that the Committee has been busy working through the deployment plans of each of the Synod Pastoral Committees.
ii. Gave thanks as convenor of Synod Pastoral Committee (North West) for all members of the committee who have been working so hard and especially for Romilly Micklem and Anne Bedford who have agreed to serve as Interim Moderators of the Oxford Group and the Bernwode Forest Churches and Wheatley pastorates respectively.
iii. Commented that the M&L Committee is excited that introductions of ministers to pastorates with consequent calls being issued and inductions taking place will soon be happening.
iv. Announced that Lynda Spokes will be retiring on 1st June, but this will be reported at the next meeting of Synod in April.
The Moderator expressed thanks on behalf of Synod to the M&L Committee and the SPCs all which do a huge amount of work.
25S08 Mission & Outreach Committee: Ray Stanyon presented the report and asked members to keep the issues mentioned in the report before the churches of the Synod.
i. The date of the Mission Resourcing Day has been set for Saturday 6th September 2025, venue still to be announced.
A matter was raised relating to the Welbourne Garden Village development. Synod was reminded that this is a possible pioneering church ministry project in a large housing development outside of Fareham. Originally a budget of £200,000 had been made for such work and this had been spent on the church regeneration project mentioned in the report. It would be necessary for a subsequent meeting of Synod to budget further funds in the future. It was reported that David Childs, the leader of the Synod Welbourne Steering Group has recently attended a meeting and been updated on the progress of the house building development timetable.
25S09: Le Weekend: Speaking as the European Partner Link Person Helen Everard addressed Synod on the Le Weekend event which will take place 2nd-4th May 2025 at Luneray in Normandy. A slide was shared advertising Le Weekend:
· Visit friends in Luneray, Normandy
· Fun, Food & Fellowship in French & English
· Worship together
· No language difficulties
· Book now – helen.everard158@gmail.com
Helen Everard reported that places are still available, the cost is expected to be approximately £80 per person but funds are available to help with this cost, by application by email helen.everard158@gmail.com
Synod took a comfort break at 7.49pm. 


Synod reconvened at 8.00pm. 
25S10 Children's & Youth Work Committee: Josh Thomas brought the report and highlighted:
i. The children’s camp last May and the youth camp in the summer, led ably by Ruth White and Phil Ray respectively, had both been very successful. Bookings for the children’s camp this year opened on 26th February and there have already been a good number of bookings.
ii. That the committee continue to support the Synod Youth Executive who had a great weekend in Waverley Abbey House in January.
Josh invited Ruth white to speak to the good news story she had contributed in the report, Mission at home and across the miles:
iii. Ruth White reminded Synod that the CYDOs help churches, exploring the church’s mission and outreach with children and youth into communities, to help and journey with churches, sharing ideas and examples from other churches.
iv. Ruth White said that the CYDOs get to know people which is one of the best aspects of the work. In terms of the relationship between churches and the CYDOs Ruth White advised: “Don’t be a stranger.”
Phil Ray asked for Jamie Laird to be given permission to speak which was granted. Jamie Laird had received a grant for £250 for mission work with young people with the charity Travelteer and had travelled to Sri Lanka. Jamie Laird said that:
v. Travelteer is an organisation specialising in “travelling with a difference” with projects in Sri Lanka, Nepal and Morocco. Young people travel and volunteer on the different programs and explore the country and learn about the culture.
vi. Travelteer is not a faith organisation but an environmental charity. Part of the grant application is that at least one or two of the Vision 2020 marks are met and Jamie Laird indicated that Creation care was certainly one of the marks that predominated.
Phil Ray also drew attention in the report to the experience of James Jenkins in the engagement with Jenga in Uganda. The project was linking with children and youth projects in Uganda. Phil Ray suggested that it is good that such grants were supporting young people within the Synod in their engagement in mission.
Josh Thomas said it is good to see the way that the CYDOs can come alongside individuals and churches and are supporting young people in their exploration of mission.
25S11 Synod Youth Executive report: Phil Ray spoke to the report commenting that:
i. SYE are going through a period of change and there is a need to allow natural evolution and to enable the SYE naturally to find its own course. The SYE is evaluating the work it does in the Synod and for young people in churches. It is important to ensure that what is important remains and that that which can be overwhelming for young people can be reimagined so that the SYE can be enabled in its work without being burdened in it.
ii. As such this next year SYE will still function but in a more fluid and organic manner, while seeking to offer more support and greater access to young people.
Questions and comments were invited:
iii. What age group does the SYE cover and how has the SYE been sustained at a time when young people lead such busy lives? Synod has been really blessed whilst numbers and engagement with young people does go through peaks and troughs. It is not easy to manage the interests and engagement of young people across the age range of 14 to 25 and gathering young people together for 3 weekends a year for SYE for what can be a business orientated occasion is a large commitment to ask of young people. Is it a case that there needs to be a formal election process to the SYE or could it be more a case of gathering young people together whoever is available, and do they have to commit to a two year term of service on SYE or can it be more fluid?
iv. It is so encouraging to read the report and to feel that the young people within the Synod are setting the agenda for themselves. We need to say thank you to our young people for being such an inspiration and to the CYDOs and the Committee for allowing the young people to set the pace and allowing them the freedom for their engagement. 
v. It is not easy to embrace the need for change generally. The CYDOs and the Committee have found the willingness of the young people to embrace change an encouragement.
The Moderator thanked Josh Thomas for his convening of the committee and Phil Ray and Ruth White for their work. The Moderator thanked Jamie Laird, James Jenkins and Kailey Milne for all that they had shared in this meeting of Synod.
25S12 Nominations for General Assembly Representatives: The Clerk reported that it had not been possible to circulate the list of those nominated to represent the Synod at General Assembly 2025 as had been stated in the Synod papers.
The Clerk reminded Synod that General Assembly will meet in July 2025 and is being recalled in November and that of the 16 Synod representatives to General Assembly two are required to be under 26 years of age. The Clerk reported that no one under 26 years of age had yet been identified to represent the Synod and asked for any names of possible nominees to be sent to the Clerk. The Moderator clarified that the two places reserved for under 26 year olds to represent the Synod could not be taken by nominees over 26 years of age.
The list of names of those nominated was screen shared and the Moderator read out the list:
i. Lay nominees: Anne Wood, Clive Snashall, Gordon Woods, John Sinclair, Karen Bell, Maggie Larkin, Mark Phillips, Tony Brett
ii. Minister nominees: Helen Everard, Ray Stanyon, Romilly Micklem, Sarah Hall, Tim Searle, Wayne Hawkins.
The Moderator stated he would also be present but as convenor of General Assembly Resources Committee and Mary Thomas would be present as convenor of Ministries Committee and that there would be other members of Synod present in other capacities.
The Moderator stated that for the avoidance of doubt the words in the Resolution “replacements” is taken to include replacing a missing nomination with a named person.
The Clerk brought resolution 1:


RESOLUTION 1
Wessex Synod approves the list of representatives to General Assembly 2025 and allows Synod Officers to appoint replacements should it prove necessary.
This was agreed unanimously. 
25S13 Thank yous: The Moderator thanked Matt Collins who had looked after the technical aspects of the meeting, the Clerk and Deborah Walker for all their hard work and the team of volunteers who had managed the online access to the meeting. The Moderator thanked the convenors of Synod committees, committee members and the Synod staff team, not just those involved in enabling this meeting of Synod, and thanked Graham Hoslett for taking the Minutes.
The Moderator announced that with the ending of Closing Devotions Synod would stand adjourned.
25S14 Closing Devotions: Robert Barthram led closing devotions reading from 1 Corinthians 1:20-25, focussing on 1 Corinthians 1:23 “but we preach Christ crucified.” An image from the Good News Bible was screen shared and Robert Barthram led in prayer and led Synod in sharing The Grace.
Synod was adjourned at 20.49 to meet again online on Tuesday 29th April 2025, or at such other time and place as may be necessary.
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